Bad Investments and Missed Opportunities? Postwar Capital Flows to Asia and Latin America

Lee E. Ohanian^{*} Paulina Restrepo-Echavarria[†] Mark L. J. Wright[‡]

October 13, 2015

Abstract

Theory predicts that capital should flow to countries where economic growth and the return to capital is highest. However, in the post-World War II period, per-capita GDP grew almost three times faster in East Asia than in Latin America, yet capital flowed in greater quantities into Latin America. In this paper we propose a 3-country 2-sector growth model, augmented by "wedges" to quantify and evaluate the importance of international capital market imperfections versus domestic imperfections in explaining this anomalous behavior of capital flows. We find that during the 1950's capital controls where important, but domestic conditions dominate. And contrary to what has been thought, after 1960 capital controls in Asia encouraged borrowing.

1 Introduction

For the last 25 years, standard economic theory, beginning with Lucas (1990) and continuing through Gourinchas and Jeanne (2013), among others, predicts that capital should flow to countries where the productivity of capital and economic growth is high. However, the observed pattern of international capital flows stands in sharp contrast to these predictions. Ohanian and Wright (2008) showed that capital has not systematically flowed to regions with the highest capital returns. Gourinchas and Jeanne (2013) showed that capital flows between 1980 and 2000 were negatively related

^{*}UCLA, NBER and Hoover Institution, Stanford University

[†]Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis

[‡]Federal Reserve Bank of Chicago, and NBER



to growth in total factor productivity (TFP), rather than positively related, as predicted by neoclassical growth theory.

Perhaps the most striking example of capital flows that are at variance with this theory is the contrast between flows to post-World War II Latin America and post World War II East Asia. Figure 1 shows net-exports for East Asia (Japan, South Korea, Singapore, Hong Kong and Taiwan), compared to net-exports for the major Latin American countries, which include Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Mexico among others. The figure shows that very little capital flowed to East Asia after World War II, despite the fact that the economies of this region boomed during the postwar period. In contrast, there were large international capital flows to Latin America during this period, despite the fact that productivity growth and economic activity in this region were comparatively low. Cole et al (2005) document that Latin American economic growth and productivity growth substantially lagged behind the growth of not only the Asian Tigers, but also behind that of virtually all countries in Western and Northern Europe and North America during this period.

Economists (see the surveys by Calvo et al, and Henry, and the references therein), and economic policy organizations, including the IMF, the Federal Reserve Board, and the World Bank, almost exclusively cite capital market distortions, particularly international capital market distortions, such as foreign exchange controls and taxes, and outright restrictions on capital flows, as the key factor impeding the global flow of capital. According to this view, much more capital would have flowed to East Asia if Asian capital markets had been more open. This view is widely held not only because of the observed pattern of capital flows, but also because much of Asia adopted severe regulations and controls on international capital flows after World War II. Domestic capital market distortions such as high capital income taxes, taxes on investment, and poorly developed financial systems are also cited as impacting capital flows, as these factors reduce the return to capital and thus depress capital accumulation, either domestic or foreign.

The impact of domestic labor market distortions on international capital flows, however, is rarely, if ever discussed in this literature. Labor market distortions, such as labor income and employment taxes, and restrictions on labor market flexibility, will impact international capital flows indirectly, and more subtly, than capital market imperfections. Specifically, these distortions raise the cost of labor, which reduces employment, and which in turn reduces capital productivity through complementarity within the production technology, which ultimately reduces capital accumulation.

The positive and normative effects of different policy changes on international capital flows depend on the quantitative importance of international capital market distortions, domestic capital market distortions, and domestic labor market distortions, but relatively little is known about the comparative importance of these imperfections. In fact, there are no standard measures of these imperfections, nor are there systematic estimates of how these distortions have changed over time.

This paper provides measures of international and domestic capital market imperfections and domestic labor market imperfections between 1950-2009, and analyzes how they have impacted global capital flows and world economic activity, with a focus on Asia and Latin America, within a general equilibrium model. We develop an open economy, general equilibrium framework that is tailored for measuring these three distortions and quantifying their economic impact. We construct an international panel dataset which includes measures of per capita output, consumption, investment, hours worked, and international capital flows. We choose the major countries from North America, South America, Europe, Oceania, and Asia that are reasonably characterized as having market economies over the 1950 - 2008 period. We use country-specific historical data sources to insure that the data is as accurate as possible.

We adapt the business cycle accounting framework of Chari et al (2007) and Cole and Ohanian (2002), both of which focus on a closed economy, to an open economy setting by introducing an *international wedge*, in which a country-specific tax is applied to the purchase of international contingent claims. This country-specific international wedge, in addition to productivity, labor, domestic capital, and government wedges, is sufficient for the model to completely account for the observed variations in output, consumption, investment, labor, and capital flows, just as the four latter wedges are sufficient to account completely for consumption, investment, output, and hours in the closed economy framework.

Specifically, we develop a three-region general equilibrium model, in which the regions are Latin America, East Asia, and the rest of the world (ROW), which is primarily North America, Western and Northern Europe, Australia and New Zealand. We estimate the parameters of the model, and construct time series of the five wedges using the panel dataset. We then conduct several experiments in which we change the values of specific wedges and/or their stochastic processes, that correspond to policy interventions regarding both international capital market distortions and domestic distortions.

Our most striking finding is that domestic labor market distortions have played a substantial role in accounting for international capital flows. Specifically, we find that domestic labor market distortions explain as much as 16 percent of Asian capital flows and as much as 40 percent of Latin American capital flows during the 1950s and 1960s. This reflects movements in the labor wedge, which is our measure of domestic labor distortions, of as much as 50 percent over this period in all three regions.

Domestic capital market distortions are only about half as important as domestic labor market distortions during the 1950s and 1960s for both Asia and Latin America, but are at least as important as international capital market distortions during the 1950s for Asia and much more important than international capital market distortions for Latin America during the 1950s.

We also find significant movements in our measure of international capital market distortions, which is the tax rate on trading international contingent claims. This varies by as much as 10 percentage points over time within a region, which has affected Asian capital flows by as much as 30 percent during the past two decades and contrary to what has been thought, after 1960 capital controls encouraged borrowing in Asia by as much as 20% of GDP. It is surprising that the impact of international capital market distortions is large very recently, despite the fact that many countries have liberalized their international capital markets over time. The fact that the impact of international capital market distortions remains large despite long-standing liberalizations reflects the legacy of the accumulation of international capital market distortions over time. Thus, even if international capital market imperfections are entirely removed, the history of international distortions affects economic activity long after those distortions are eliminated.

In summary, the contribution of the effects of both domestic and international distortions on capital flows - and allocations - is large. During the 50's and 60's domestic labor market distortions are two times more important than domestic capital market frictions and overall domestic distortions (both in labor and capital markets) are at least twice as important as international distortions for capital flows in Asia. For Latin America, the difference is even more striking. Domestic labor market distortions account for at least 30 percent, capital market distortions for around 20 percent while international market distortions account for at most 6 percent of capital flows during the first two decades.

The remainder of the paper is organized as follows. Section 2 discusses previous literature. Section 3 presents the model economy and describes how the closed economy wedge methodology is adapted to the open economy setting. Section 4 describes the methodology. Section 5 shows the implied wedges and the counterfactual results, and section 6 concludes.

2 The Impact of Domestic Capital Market Distortions on International Capital Flows

To see how domestic capital market distortions affect international capital flows, consider this example of a standard closed economy neoclassical growth model with log preferences over consumption, inelastically supplied labor, and a constant returns to scale Cobb-Douglas technology.

Suppose that country "j" is in steady state, and there is domestic capital income taxation, in which the tax proceeds are rebated back to the household. The intertemporal first order condition is given by:

$$1 = \beta \{ (1 - \tau_j) r_j + (1 - \delta) \}, \tag{1}$$

in which r_j is the rental price of capital in country j, and which is equal to the marginal product of capital in country j.

Now, suppose that this economy integrates with the world economy (ROW), which has the same preferences and technologies and is in steady state. Assume that the ROW has a lower capital income tax rate than country j, and normalize the ROW tax rate to zero. The ROW intertemporal first order condition is given by:

$$1 = \beta \{r + 1 - \delta\} \tag{2}$$

Because of the higher capital income tax, there is no incentive for capital to flow into country j despite the fact that it has a higher marginal product of capital.

To understand the role played by the labor wedge in determining capital flows, now consider an economy where labor is supplied endogenously. Assume that the economy is on the transition to steady state, that it is capital poor and that capital taxes are zero. The same comparison between marginal products and world interest rates above determine the direction and size of capital flows.

The marginal product of capital is a decreasing function of the capital-to-labor ratio. For a given capital stock, the lower is labor and the lower is the marginal product of capital. To isolate the effect of the labor wedge on capital flows, it is helpful to assume GHH preferences

$$u(c,h) = \ln\left(c - \frac{\varphi}{1+\gamma}h^{1+\gamma}\right) \tag{3}$$

so that there is no wealth effect from opening the economy to international trade in capital on the supply of labor. Normalizing productivity to one and assuming a Cobb-Douglas aggregate production function with capital share α it is easy to verify that the marginal product of capital in this economy is given by

$$mpk = \alpha \left(\frac{k}{h}\right)^{-(1-\alpha)} = \alpha \left(\frac{1-\alpha}{\varphi} \left(1-\tau_h\right) k^{\alpha}\right)^{(1-\alpha)/(\gamma+\alpha)} \tag{4}$$

which is decreasing in the labor wedge. That is, for a given level of capital, the marginal product of capital is lower the higher is the labor wedge and hence the less likely is capital to flow into an otherwise capital poor country.

3 Previous Literature

This paper connects with a number of prominent literatures, including studies of international capital market efficiency, studies of international risk-sharing, studies of differences in international rates of return and capital productivities, and studies of the direction of international capital flows. These studies typically use partial equilibrium frameworks. This approach simplifies analysis considerably, and has provided insights into international capital markets, but these studies often require strong auxiliary assumptions. Moreover, these auxiliary assumptions often are required because the studies within these literatures, for simplicity, often do not model related issues that have potentially important implications. For example, studies of international capital market efficiency implicitly make assumptions about the size of the gains from trade in international capital. Studies of the direction of capital flows implicitly make assumptions about international and/or domestic capital market efficiency, and/or about rates of return. In contrast, this paper develops a general equilibrium analysis that provides a framework, comprised of a multi-country general equilibrium model and a panel dataset of international capital flows and macroeconomic activity, for studying all of these factors systematically, and in turn allows us to measure the size of the gains of trade in international capital, and the size of international capital market imperfections, and of domestic capital and labor market imperfections. We discuss some of the issues regarding the importance of auxiliary assumptions in related literatures below.

Much of the literature on international capital market efficiency takes an approach that requires strong auxiliary assumptions about the sources of gains from inter-temporal trade. As a consequence, these tests often have low power against plausible alternatives. Our approach is intended as a complement to this literature that has some important new advantages in being robust to some auxiliary assumptions, and allowing testing of other auxiliary assumptions.

To understand our argument, consider the best known test of the efficiency of international capital flows due to Feldstein and Horioka (1980). They study actual capital flows in a cross section of countries (this approach has also been adopted by Bayoumi and Rose 1993, Dooley, Frankel and Mathieson 1987, Frankel 1992, Sinn 1992, Taylor 1996, and Tesar 1991). Essentially, they examine the correlation between domestic savings and domestic investment, noting that if capital flows are zero the two must be equal. While this tautologically indicates whether capital flows are positive, the absence of capital flows is not sure indicator of the presence of intertional capital market inefficiencies. Most obviously, capital flows might be small in a world with capital market imperfections because the gains from international trade in capital are small. Other counterexamples have been proposed by other authors (Obstfeld 1986). In other words, these counterexamples demonstrate the low power of the test against plausible alternatives. Some authors have also examined the relationship between savings and investment over time for given countries (eg Feldstein 1983 and Feldstein and Bachetta 1992). Gourinchas and Jeanne (2005) also study differences in savings and investment rates and their relationship to rates of return as proxied by growth rates.

A large literature has examined the extent of risk sharing across countries (a nonexhaustive list includes Crucini 1999, Crucini and Hess 1999, Lewis 1996 and 2000, Obstfeld 1989, 1993, and 1994, and van Wincoop 1994 and 1999). These tests are typically sensitive to specific assumptions about the functional form of the utility function: homotheticity, separability and the elasticity of substitution between different types of consumption (durable and non-durable, for example), or between consumption and leisure, although some relatively non-parametric calculations have been attempted (eg Atkeson and Bayoumi 1993). Although sensitivity to functional form assumptions can never be entirely avoided, the methods we propose below are robust to some functional form assumptions, while the robustness to other assumptions can be examined and we are able to provide diagnostic measures for departures from perfect risk sharing. We discuss this further below.

Another literatures has examined the direction of international capital flows, and whether or not capital flows towards countries with high rates of return. Lucas (1990) for example, examines this under the implicit assumption that countries that are poor are "capital scarce" and thus have high rates of return to capital, and he finds that capital flows from poor countries to rich countries. Caselli and Feyrer (2007) study differences in the marginal product of capital across countries. Caselli and Feyrer find that the marginal product of capital is quite similar across countries in 1996 after using World Bank estimates to adjust capital's share of income for non-reproducible factors of production, including land and natural resources, and after making adjustments for differences in the relative price of investment goods. They find that the marginal product of capital differences are smaller today than they were 30 years ago, which leads them to conclude that international capital market distortions have declined over time. However, the resulting estimates of marginal products are very low, so that after accounting for depreciation the return to investing in capital is negative in most countries, which casts doubt on the estimates.

The most related analysis to this paper is by Gourinchas and Jeanne (2013), who focus on assessing whether international capital, on average, flows to countries with high TFP growth. They also construct two wedges - an investment wedge, which is equivalent to a tax on capital income, and a savings wedge, which is equivalent to a tax on saving - to understand the forces that impacted capital flows during this period. They examine individual countries, using time-averaged data between 1980 and 2000, and find that capital doesnt flow to high TFP growth countries. They find that the main factor accounting for this is the savings wedge, rather than the investment wedge.

Our paper complements Gourinchas and Jeanne along a number of dimensions. One is that our approach allows us to measure the size and nature of distortions to international capital markets as well as domestic capital markets over time, whereas Gourinchas and Jeanne's analysis does not identify these differences. These differences are important, however, in terms of understanding whether international capital flows are primarily impacted by factors within a country, such as domestic policies, or whether they are impacted by international factors. Another dimension is that we are able to study regions simulataneously within a general equilibrium model, whereas Gourinchas and Jeanne focus on looking at individual countries in isolation. The general equilibrium approach allows us to analyze how domestic capital market distortions, domestic labor market distortions, and international capital market distortions work together in determining allocations and capital flows. Another is that our dataset extends back to 1950, which allows us to study regions in the immediate postwar period, and continuing through time, whereas Gourinchas and Jeanne look at data averages between the 1980 -2000 period. Studying these factors over a longer period of time and without averaging reveals interesting and different findings relative to Gourinchas and Jeanne, including the importance of domestic capital market distortions.

4 An Open Economy Business Cycle Accounting Framework

We first summarize a quantitative framework that we will use to measure changes in capital market efficiency and to quantify their impact on macroeconomic activity over time. The framework extends the closed-economy business cycle accounting approach of Chari, Kehoe, and McGrattan (2007) to a general equilibrium open economy accounting framework. Consider a world populated by j countries each with N_{jt} population at time t = 0, 1, ... In our case j = R, L, A, where R stands for the "Rest of the World," Lstands for "Latin America," and A stands for "Asia". The decisions of each country are made by a representative agent with standard preferences over consumption and leisure ordered by

$$E_0\left[\sum_{t=0}^{\infty}\beta^t \left\{\ln\left(\frac{C_{jt}}{N_{jt}}\right) - \frac{\psi}{1+\gamma}h_{jt}^{1+\gamma}\right\}N_{jt}\right].$$

While these preferences are quite standard, we importantly note that many of the results below can be established for more general preference orderings.

At t = 0 each country j chooses a state contingent stream of consumption levels C_{jt} , purchases of capital to be rented out next period K_{jt+1} and state contingent international bond holdings B_{jt+1} subject to a sequence of flow budget constraints for each state and date

$$C_{jt} + P_{jt}^{K} K_{jt+1} + E_t \left[q_{t+1} B_{jt+1} \right] \leq \left(1 - \tau_{jt}^h \right) W_{jt} h_{jt} N_{jt} + \left(1 - \tau_{jt}^B + \Psi_{jt} \right) B_{jt} + T_{jt} \\ + \left(1 - \tau_{jt}^K \right) \left(r_{jt}^K + P_{jt}^{*K} \right) K_{jt},$$

with initial capital K_{j0} and bonds B_{j0} given. Here, q_{t+1} is the price of a bond that pays off in a particular state in period t + 1, W_{jt} is the wage and r_{jt}^{K} the rental rate of capital in country j, T_{jt} are government transfers, Ψ_{jt} is a sequence of interest penalties taken as given by the country, and which facilitates asymptotic stationary relative consumptions across countries, P_{jt}^{K} is the price of new capital goods, and P_{jt}^{*K} is the price of old capital goods. The τ^{i} for i = h, B, K represent taxes or "wedges" on wage income (labor wedge), interest income (international wedge) and capital services income (capital wedge) respectively. All revenue from these taxes above the government spending level G_{jt} are rebated in lump sum fashion each period. Note that the wedges on wage income and capital services income are standard in the business cycle accounting literature (see Cole and Ohanian (2002), and Chari, Kehoe, and McGrattan (2007), but the wedge on interest income from international bonds is added to to create an open economy accounting framework. This term drives a wedge between world intertemporal prices and the returns received by individuals in a specific country. This wedge captures not only taxes on international financial transactions, but is a proxy for other capital market imperfections including capital controls and other regulations that impede capital flows. The estimated stochastic process for this term will allow us to construct a time series measure of variation over time in international capital market efficiency by country that we will document, interpret within the context of institutional and regulatory changes at the regional level, and that we will use to assess to assess its impact on macroeconomic activity.

Each country has two representative firms. The first hires labor and capital to produce the consumption good from a standard Cobb-Douglas technology $A_{jt}K_{jt}^{\alpha}h_{jt}N_{jt}^{1-\alpha}$. The second type of firm produces new capital goods K_{jt+1} using X_{jt} units of deferred consumption and K_{jt} units of the old capital good. Their objective function is $P_{jt}^{K}K_{jt+1} - X_{jt} - P_{jt}^{*K}K_{jt}$, and they face a capital accumulation equation with adjustment costs ϕ of the form:

$$K_{jt+1} = (1-\delta) K_{jt} + X_{jt} - \phi \left(\frac{X_{jt}}{K_{jt}}\right) K_{jt}.$$

One of the j countries is designated a reference country R for which productivity and population evolve according to

$$\ln A_{Rt+1} = \ln A_{Rt} + \ln \pi_{ss} + \sigma_R^A \varepsilon_{Rt}^A,$$

$$\ln N_{Rt+1} = \ln N_{Rt} + \ln \eta_{ss} + \sigma_R^N \varepsilon_{Rt}^N,$$

while for the other j countries, we have $A_{jt} = a_{jt}A_{Rt}$, and $N_{jt} = n_{jt}N_{Rt}$. This ensures that the long run (steady state) levels of consumption and consumption per capita are not degenerate. The levels of government spending and the wedges follow first order autoregressive processes.

We let $a_{Rt} = n_{Rt} = 1$, $Z_t = A_{Rt}^{1/(1-\alpha)} N_{Rt}$ be effective labor, with $z_{t+1} = Z_{t+1}/Z_t$ the growth of effective labor and we define $\pi_{t+1} = A_{Rt+1}/A_{Rt}$ and $\eta_{t+1} = N_{Rt+1}/N_{Rt}$. This implies $z_{t+1} = \pi_{t+1}^{1/(1-\alpha)} \eta_{t+1}$. Dividing real variables by Z_{t-1} and denoting the result with lower case letters, this allows us to write down an intensive form version of the economy in which households maximize

$$E_0\left[\sum_{t=0}^{\infty}\beta^t\left(\prod_{s=0}^t\eta_s\right)\left\{\ln\left(c_{jt}\right)-\frac{\psi}{1+\gamma}h_{jt}^{1+\gamma}\right\}n_{jt}\right],$$

subject to

$$\begin{aligned} c_{jt} + P_{jt}^{K} z_{t} k_{jt+1} + z_{t} E_{t} \left[q_{t+1} b_{jt+1} \right] &\leq \left(1 - \tau_{jt}^{h} \right) \frac{W_{jt} h_{jt} N_{jt}}{A_{Rt-1}^{1/(1-\alpha)} N_{Rt-1}} + \left(1 - \tau_{jt}^{B} + \Psi_{jt} \right) b_{jt} + t_{jt} \\ &+ \left(1 - \tau_{jt}^{K} \right) \left(r_{jt}^{K} + P_{jt}^{*K} \right) k_{jt} + \Pi_{t}, \end{aligned}$$

The first order optimality conditions of the consumption good firm

$$w_{jt} = (1 - \alpha) a_{jt} \pi_t \left(\frac{k_{tj}}{h_{tj} n_{jt} \eta_t}\right)^{\alpha}, \text{ and } r_{jt}^K = \alpha a_{jt} \pi_t \left(\frac{k_{jt}}{h_{jt} n_{jt} \eta_t}\right)^{-(1 - \alpha)},$$

while for the investment good producing firm they are

$$P_{jt}^{K} = \frac{1}{1 - \phi'\left(\frac{x_{jt}}{k_{jt}}\right)}, \text{ and } P_{jt}^{*K} = P_{jt}^{K}\left(1 - \delta - \phi\left(\frac{x_{jt}}{k_{jt}}\right) + \phi'\left(\frac{x_{jt}}{k_{jt}}\right)\frac{x_{jt}}{k_{jt}}\right).$$

One technical issue arises. From the FOC in b, if one country is our reference country R we have,

$$\frac{c_{jt+1}/n_{jt+1}}{c_{Rt+1}} = \frac{c_{jt}/n_{jt}}{c_{Rt}} \frac{1 - \tau_{jt+1}^B + \Psi_{jt}}{1 - \tau_{Rt+1}^B + \Psi_{Rt}}$$

This means we cannot separately identify each country's the international wedge τ^B (and interest penalty term Ψ). In what follows we normalize these levels for our reference country to zero. This means that for all $j \neq R$ we can define relative consumptions $\theta_{jt} = (c_{jt}/n_{jt})/c_{Rt}$, from which $\theta_{jt+1} = \theta_{jt} \left(1 - \tau^B_{jt+1} + \Psi_{jt+1}\right)$. This generates non-stationary relative consumption levels, and so in order to ensure stationarity, we assume that the steady state international wedge for each country is zero, and that in equilibrium

$$\Psi_{jt} = \left(1 - \tau_{jt+1}^B\right) \left[\left(\frac{\theta_{jt}}{\psi_{j0}}\right)^{-\psi_{j1}} - 1 \right],$$

which generates

$$\ln \theta_{jt+1} = \psi_{j1} \ln \psi_{j0} + (1 - \psi_{j1}) \ln \theta_{jt} + \ln \left(1 - \tau_{jt+1}^B\right), \tag{5}$$

so that the steady state consumption ratio weighted by population is then ψ_{j0} . Note that as the wedge is in general not iid, we have autoregressive innovations:

$$\ln\left(1-\tau_{jt+1}^{B}\right) = \mu_{j}^{\tau^{B}}\ln\left(1-\tau_{jt}^{B}\right) + \sigma_{j}^{\tau^{B}}\varepsilon_{jt}^{\tau^{B}}.$$
(6)

In the model for each country there are 6 exogenous and 2 endogenous state variables. For J large, this necessitates using perturbation methods to solve the model. This process is simplified further by solving an equivalent pseudo-social planners problem, see Appendix for details.

It is important to point out that, aside from the technical details underlying the method, the basic approach is intuitive and (somewhat) robust to alternative assumptions. Identification of the wedges is quite intuitive. The international wedge, for example, is determined by differences in consumption growth rates across countries. Likewise, the capital wedge is identified by differences in estimated marginal products of capital (from capital/output ratios) from growth rates of consumption within a country. Up to some concerns about functional forms and parameter values, which we return to in a moment, these comparisons take a relatively modest stand as to the source of gains from inter-temporal trade. To see this, consider the example of a limited commitment model of international financial frictions along the lines of Kehoe and Perri (2002). In this model, regardless of whether or not capital flows are motivated by consumption smoothing, capital scarcity or a desire to shift consumption through time (that is, tilt the consumption profile), the model predicts that the international wedge should never be positive when net exports are negative. Intuitively, this is because the limited commitment constraint does not bind when the country receives a positive net resource transfer. Likewise, a defaultable debt model along the lines of Eaton and Gersovitz (1981) predicts that the international wedge should be zero whenever the country is a net saver (that is, have positive net financial assets) regardless of whether or not the country is motivated to save to insure future consumption fluctuations, or to take advantage of profitable overseas investments.

This is not to say that the approach is free of restrictions imposed by functional forms and parameter values. However, we argue that these concerns are small relative to the alternatives. On the question of functional forms, the long run balanced growth observed for many economies places relatively strong restrictions on the sets of functional forms for production and utility that are admissible. Essentially, at least asymptotically, both have to be invariant to scale suggesting that preferences need to be asymptotically iso-elastic (that is, have constant inter-temporal elasticities of substitution asymptotically) and that production functions need to have constant returns to scale. In addition, under relatively minor restrictions on the behavior of the marginal product of capital (essentially, analogs of the Inada conditions) it can be shown that all "neoclassical" production functions are asymptotically Cobb-Douglas (see Barelli and de Abreu Pessoa 2003 and Litina and Palivos 2008).

In any case, the robustness of our functional form assumptions can be assessed by replicating the above analysis under different assumptions. Likewise, robustness to alternative parameter values can be assessed. For example, differences in discount rates would lead to different consumption growth rates even in the absence of international market imperfections, as would different inter-temporal elasticities of substitution as long as world interest rates do not equal country discount rates. It is typically thought, for example, that wealthier countries are more able to substitute inter-temporally than are poorer countries which are closer to subsistence consumption levels. The extent to which this can explain lower consumption growth in poor countries can be assessed by replicating the above analysis under different assumptions for the inter-temporal elasticity of substitution. Furthermore, these parameters can also be estimated and their equality formally tested.

In summary, while we do not claim that our approach is free from auxiliary assumptions, we argue that it is exposed to fewer auxiliary assumptions about the sources of gains from trade, and that assumptions about functional forms and parameter values can be assessed using conventional econometric and economic methods.

In the next section we describe the application of this framework to post-war Asian and Latin American capital flows where data is already available.

5 Methodology

Our methodology follows that of CKM. We use data for each of the three regions together with the optimality conditions of the model to pin down the wedges. We use data on output, consumption, investment, hours worked, population for the rest of the world, Latin America and Asia, and net-exports for Latin America and Asia to compute seventeen wedges. If we fit the wedges back into our model we recover the original data.

We use a maximum likelihood estimation procedure and apply the Kalman filter to a linearized version of the model to compute the values of the wedges. We use Bayesian estimation to simultaneously recover the processes for the wedges and some of the parameters of the model.

Just as in CKM, to evaluate the effect of each wedge we conduct a counterfactual experiment where we simulate the economy with that wedge fixed at its initial value. Each experiment isolates the direct effect of the wedge, but retains its forecasting effect on the other wedges. This procedure ensures that the expectations of the wedges are identical to those in a model where all the wedges are present at the same time.

5.1 Data and Processes for the wedges

Our data for the Rest of the World is from OECD sources. We use the World Bank Global Development Indicators for Asia and Latin America, and we supplement using Mitchell 2001 and other country specific sources.

In the data real output, consumption, investment and population are nonstationary even with respect to a log-linear trend. To make the data comparable to the model, we follow the approach presented in Fernandez-Villaverde and Rubio-Ramirez (2007) and assume random walks for the two processes that are commonly thought to be extremely persistent: the efficiency wedge for the rest of the world A_R and population for the rest of the world N_R . Thus, the growth rates of the efficiency wedge (π) and population for the rest of the world (η) are assumed to follow first-order autoregressive processes. We denote by π_{ss} the mean growth rate of the efficiency wedge for the rest of the world and by η_{ss} the mean growth rate of population.

As mentioned earlier, from the optimality conditions of the model we can see that all variables grow at a factor $(\pi_{ss})^{\frac{1}{1-\alpha}} \eta_{ss}$. Then, if we take the first differences of the efficiency wedge and population by defining $\pi_t = \frac{A_{Rt}}{A_{Rt-1}} = \pi_{ss} \exp(\sigma_\pi \varepsilon_{\pi_t})$ and $\eta_t = \frac{N_t}{N_{t-1}} = \eta_{ss} \exp(\sigma_N \varepsilon_{Nt})$, we can derive an aggregate trend $Z_t = A_{Rt}^{1/(1-\alpha)} N_{Rt}$, which is common to all the variables. Hence, we define detrended variables of the form $x_t = \frac{X_t}{Z_{t-1}}$.

We assume that the rest of the wedges (with the exeption of the international wedge) follow first-order autoregressive processes around their steady-state values:

$$\ln a_{jt+1} = (1 - \rho_j^a) \ln a_{jss} + \rho_j^a \ln a_{jt} + \sigma_j^a \varepsilon_{jt}^a,$$

$$\ln n_{jt+1} = (1 - \rho_j^n) \ln n_{jss} + \rho_j^n \ln n_{jt} + \sigma_j^n \varepsilon_{jt}^n$$

$$\ln \tau^i_{jt+1} = (1 - \rho^{\tau^i}_j) \ln \tau^i_{jss} + \rho^{\tau^i}_j \ln \tau^i_{jt} + \sigma^{\tau^i}_j \varepsilon^{\tau^i}_{jt}$$

and

$$\ln g_{jt+1} = (1 - \rho_j^g) \ln g_{jss} + \rho_j^g \ln g_{jt} + \sigma_j^g \varepsilon_{jt}^g,$$

where i = h, k, j = L, A for the productivity and population processess, and j = R, L, A for the rest.

5.2 Calibration and Estimation

Our model has 10 structural parameters and 55 parameters that characterize the wedges. The 10 structural parameters are standard to the business-cycle literature. We set the share of capital in the Cobb-Douglas production function α to 0.36, the discount factor β to 0.96, the depreciation rate δ to 7% per year, γ to 1.5 and we normalize ψ to 1. The parameter ν in the investment adjustment costs is set to 2.7 such

Parameter	Value	Parameter	Value
π_{ss}	1.0085	$ ho_L^a$	0.99
η_{ss}	1.0067	$ ho^a_A$	0.89
a_{Lss}	0.37	$ ho_L^n$	0.99
a_{Ass}	0.77	$ ho_A^n$	0.97
η_{Lss}	1.13	σ_L^n	0.003
η_{Ass}	0.29	σ_A^n	0.004

 Table 1: Population and Efficiency Wedge Parameters

 Table 2: International and Government Wedge Parameters

	International Wedge																
l	$\psi_{L0} \psi_{A0} (1-\psi_{L1})$,1)	(1	$-\psi_{A1}$)	$\mu_L^{\tau^E}$	3	$\mu_A^{\tau^B}$	3	$\sigma_L^{\tau^I}$	3	$\sigma_A^{\tau^B}$	3
C	0.13 0.95 0.94				0.94		0.24 0.36		6	0.03		0.0	2				
	Government Wedge																
	g_{Rss} g_{Ls}		s	g_{Ass}	ρ_I^g	$\rho_R^g \rho_L^g$		/	o^g_A	0	σ_R^g		σ_L^g	(σ^g_A		
	0.19 0.18 0.12 0.7		73	0.80	0	.86	0	.03	0	.05	0	.17					

that Tobin's q is around 4, and the parameter b_j in the investment adjustment costs is set such that they are absent in steady state for each region.

Some of the parameters of the wedges are easy to identify by using the data or data together with the optimality conditions of the model, helping us reduce the number of parameters that are estimated using Bayesian methods and improve identification.

We use population data for the rest of the world to identify η and its AR(1) process, and combined with population data for Latin America and Asia we can identify n_L and n_A and their autorregressive processess. Table 1 shows the results. Using η_{ss} , together with the assumption that the world grows at 2% ($z_{ss} = 1.02$) and using the growth rate of the model economy we can pin down π_{ss} . We make an educated guess about the fficiency wedge parameters that are not well identified by the model by using the Solow residual.

The international wedge can be directly identified using consumption and population data (see Equations 5 and 6), so its traightforward to estimate its ARMA(1) process, see Table 2.

The AR(1) process for the government wedge can also be estimated directly from the data and the results are in Table 2.

We calibrate the steady state of the labor and capital wedges to fit the mean of per-capita hours worked and the capital to output ratio in the data, $\tau_{Rss}^h = 1.9$, $\tau_{Lss}^h = 0.84$, $\tau_{Ass}^h = 1.17$, $\tau_{Rss}^k = 0.96$, $\tau_{Lss}^k = 0.95$, $\tau_{Ass}^k = 0.99$.

The remainding parameters are estimated using Bayesian methods (see An and Schorfheide (2007)). The only difference between using maximum likelihood and a

Parameter	Pr		Posterior			
	Distribution	Mean	S.D.	Mean	Mode	
$ ho_R^{ au^h}$	Beta	0.90	0.09	0.99	0.99	
$ ho_L^{ au^h}$	Beta	0.90	0.09	0.99	0.99	
$ ho_A^{ au^h}$	Beta	0.90	0.09	0.97	0.99	
$ ho_R^{ au^K}$	Beta	0.99	0.01	0.98	0.98	
$ ho_L^{ au^K}$	Beta	0.90	0.09	0.83	0.83	
$ ho_A^{ au_K}$	Beta	0.90	0.09	0.73	0.76	
σ_{π}	IGamma	0.02	0.01	0.02	0.01	
$\sigma^a_{_L}$	IGamma	0.03	0.01	0.03	0.03	
σ_{a_A}	IGamma	0.03	0.01	0.03	0.03	
$\sigma_R^{ au^h}$	IGamma	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	
$\sigma_L^{ au^h}$	IGamma	0.03	0.02	0.04	0.04	
$\sigma_A^{ au^h}$	IGamma	0.03	0.02	0.04	0.04	
$\sigma_R^{ au^K}$	IGamma	0.01	0.02	0.00	0.00	
$\sigma_L^{ au^K}$	IGamma	0.02	0.02	0.01	0.01	
$\sigma_A^{ au^K}$	IGamma	0.03	0.02	0.02	0.01	

Table 3: Prior and posterior distributions of wedge parameters

Bayesian estimation is that instead of using a flat prior we choose a particular distribution. Given that we are estimating many parameters going this route helps the algorithm start its search around the right region. Figure 1 in Appendix C shows a plot of the prior distributions, posterior distributions and modes of the estimation. From that figure it can be seen that our chosen priors are not restrictive and that the data is bringing in a lot of information into the estimation.

The linearized equations of the model combined with the linearized measurement equations form a state-space representation of the model. We apply the Kalman filter to compute the likelihood of the data given the model and to obtain the paths of the wedges. We combine the likelihood function $L\left(Y^{Data}|p\right)$, where p is the parameter vector, with a set of priors $\pi_0(p)$ to obtain the posterior distribution of the parameters $\pi\left(p|Y^{Data}\right) = L\left(Y^{Data}|p\right)\pi_0(p)$. We use the Random-Walk Metropolis-Hastings implementation of the MCMC algorithm to compute the posterior distribution.

Table 3 reports the prior and posterior distributions of the persistence and variance parameters of the wedges that we estimate.

Our model explains by construction 100% of the variation in the data and thus provides the decomposition we need for the business cycle accounting exercise.

6 Results

6.1 Behavior of the Wedges

It is well known that institutional factors have played a key role in the adoption and subsequent removal of capital controls and other regulatory impediments to international capital flows. But previous research has been challenged in terms of quantifying the size of these distortions. Specifically, measuring the effective size of these controls within an economic model context, much less quantifying the impact of these impediments, has been difficult. This reflects the fact that controls, regulations, and international transaction taxes and fees are complicated, they vary considerably over time, and moreover, they may or may not be enforced. To see this, consider the case of Japan, which incorporated substantial regulations and restrictions on capital flows in the postwar period, as their goal was to limit new debt accumulation and thereby not weaken their international credit rating (Pyle (1996)). Restrictive capital controls were in place in the 1950s and 1960s, particularly on foreign direct investment, though on the other hand, Japan encouraged international licensing arrangements to access new technologies. By the late 1960s, Japan's entrance into the OECD required some capital market liberalization. By 1980, broad controls were apparently eliminated, though many international financial transactions were still subject to a variety of specific controls and regulations. In the mid-1980s, the dollar-ven accord created additional liberalization by establishing markets that previously had not existed for some financial instruments. Our estimated international capital flow wedges provide a measure of the importance of these various complicated controls, taxes, and fees. Moreover, we will interpret the movements in these wedges within the context of the evolution of the controls, taxes, and fees as summarized above.

The following figures depict the model estimates of the pseudo social planners wedges, along with the predicted future path of these wedges estimated from the data. Figure 2 reports our estimates of total factor productivity across the three economies (the "efficiency wedge"). The figure shows that productivity growth in Asia during the 1950s and 1960s was considerably faster than that observed in either Latin America, or the rest of the world on average, which further suggests capital should have flowed to Asia.

Figure 3 reports our estimate of the labor wedge. A number greater than one here denotes employment at levels greater than predicted by the model, which is interpreted as a subsidy to labor; a number less than one identifies relatively low employment which is interpreted as frictions that have effects analogous to a labor tax. The Figure shows that Latin America faced larger labor wedges than all other regions in the early decades of this period, although these labor wedges improve towards the end. Asia started with relatively low labor wedges that improve further.

The labor wedge can reflect various factors that impact the relationship between



the household's marginal rate of subsitution between consumption and leisure and the marginal product of labor, including changes in labor and consumption taxes, (see Chari, Kehoe, and McGrattan (2007), Ohanian, Raffo, and Rogerson (2008)), changes in employment protection and other restrictions on hiring or firing that are broadly identified as labor market rigidities (see Cole and Ohanian (2015)), changes in unemployment benefits policies (see Cole and Ohanian (2002)), and changes in firm monopoly power (see Chari, Kehoe, and McGrattan (2007)). Of these factors, those that have received the most attention using cross-country /panel data are changes in taxes and changes in labor market rigidities. We find a number of similarities between the labor wedge estimated here and results from studies of specific labor market distortions and taxes that suggest that our estimated labor wedge is reasonably capturing policy changes that impact the labor market.

In terms of taxes, studies have documented and analyzed changes in labor income and consumption taxes as these factors impact the labor wedge over the period that we study. Given data availability, these studies are largely limited to the OECD countries, which include many of the countries in our ROW category. Prescott (2002) and Ohanian, Raffo, and Rogerson (2008) report that in most European countries consumption and labor taxes rose substantially between 1950 and the mid-1980s, and then were roughly stable on average after that. To compare these findings to our estimated ROW labor wedge, note that our ROW labor wedge will be averaged over these European countries and over other OECD countries that did not have large tax changes, such as the U.S. and Canada. Given this pattern of large changes in European countries, and small changes in the other ROW countries, it is plausible that movements in our ROW average may indeed reflect the large tax increases that occurred in Europe. With this perspective, we find a strong similarity between our ROW labor wedge and the tax-wedge results from Prescott (2002) and Ohanian, Raffo, and Rogerson (2006).

In terms of labor market rigidities, and distortions, there are a number of studies that construct measures of these distortions across countries. To our knowledge, the most comprehensive study in terms of the number of countries and years is by Campos and Nugent (2009), who construct a panel dataset from 145 countries between 1950 and 2004 of a de jure employment law rigidity index. Their approach is similar to that of Botero, Djankov, La Porta, Lopez-de-Silanes, and Shleifer QJE 2004, who identify labor market rigidities based on employment, collective bargaining, and social security laws. However, unlike the Botero et al analysis, the Campos and Nugent data spans the full period of time that we analyze. We are unaware of other measures of labor market distortions that cover the full period which we study.

Our measure of labor wedges has some qualitatively similar patters to those reported by Campos and Nugent (2009). Specifically, Campos and Nugent's measure of aggregated Latin American labor market rigidity shows gradual and modest improvement in terms of declining rigidity from the 1960s until the mid-1990s, and then shows considerably lower rigidity from 1995-2004. Our Latin American labor wedge is qualitatively very similar, as it declines moderately between the 1960s to the mid-1990s, and then declines considerably between the mid-1990s and 2004. The Campos and Nugent measure of aggregated European labor market rigidity shows increased rigidity from the 1950s up until the mid-1980s. This is qualitatively similar to the rest of the world labor wedge, which increases from the 1950s until the mid-1980s. For Asia, Campos and Nugent report an increase in rigidity after the mid-1990's and little change before that. Our Asian labor wedge increases after the mid-1990s, which is qualitatively similar to Campos and Nugent. However, our Asian labor wedge declines considerlaby before then. This may reflect factors that are not considered by Campos and Nugent, or may be the consequence of populations in the Asian countries moving from rural areas, in which labor markets may not be as efficient, to more urban areas.

Figure 4 presents our estimates of the capital wedge. Recall that this wedge affects the Euler equation; it thus reflects the difference between returns to investment estimated from the marginal product of capital, and the return to savings estimated from the growth rate of consumption. We interpret this wedge as an estimate of domestic capital market distortions. The ROW and Latin America have a capital tax (a wedge less than one), while Asia starts with an increasing distortion that falls dramatically between 1960 and 1980. Latin America is estimated as having larger domestic capital market distortions through the mid 1980's, to then fall in between those of Asia and ROW. Figures 3 and 4 together suggest that domestic factor market distortions in Asia were relatively large at the beginning of the sample, and declined quickly throughout the middle decades of the sample. This is one potential explanation for the relatively



low capital flows into Asia during this period.

The IMF has surveyed changes in capital market regulations and restrictions for a number of countries between 1973 and 2005, and have ranked a number of financial market indicators, including credit controls, interest controls, privatization of banks, entry barriers to banking, banking supervision, bank reserve and requirements. They score these indicators on a ranking between 0-4, which ranges between fully repressed (0) to fully liberalized (4). Their database provides a time series of these scores, as well as indicators of reforms, major reforms, reversals, or major reversals in these individual policies for each year.

The changes in capital market regulations and restrictions constructed by the IMF are plausibly related to the operation of financial markets and therefore should also be related to the estimate capital wedges, with improvement in regulations and restrictions being associated with a narrower capital wedge. Since there is no direct mapping between the IMF measures and the capital wedges, we compare whether the trends in our estimates of capital wedges line up with the trends the IMF measures of capital market. We find that they do.

We summarize the pattern of the IMF evaluations for the four largest Latin American countries: Argentina, Brazil, Chile, and Mexico. These countries adopted a number of financial liberalization reforms throughout this period, with the exception of the early – mid 1980s, which coincides with Latin American debt crises. This pattern of trend improvement in capital market regulations and restrictions, with some reversal in the 1980s, is consistent with the estimated capital wedge of Latin America. Specifically, in 1973, Argentina, Brazil, and Chilean financial markets were ranked as "fully repressed", and Mexico was ranked as "partially repressed". These countries then implemented reforms in the 1970s that were fairly similar, with less reliance on interest rate controls, more market-based securities market policies, increased privatization of banks, and increased banking supervision. The debt crises of the 1980s saw a temporary reversal of these policy shifts, particularly on interest rate controls and credit controls. Following the 1980s, however, Latin America made further progress in the operation of their capital markets, including the reduction of entry barriers, further privatization of commercial banks, less reliance on interest rate and credit controls, and more market-based security market policies. By 2005, these countries primarily all had composite rankings that ranged between fully liberalized and partially liberalized financial markets.

The IMF qualitative assessment dovetails with our quantitative estimates of the capital wedge. Specifically, the Latin American capital wedge narrows in the 1970s, it then widens very slightly in the early-mid 1980s, which is the period of some policy reversals, and then it narrows again over the remainder of the period as Latin American implements additional financial market reforms.

For Asia, we summarize changes for Hong Kong, Japan, Singapore, Taiwan, and South Korea, and compare these patterns to our estimates of the Asian capital wedge. In 1973, the IMF ranked the financial markets of Taiwan as fully repressed, of Japan as partially repressed, and of Hong Kong and Singapore as partially liberalized. These countries almost exclusively adopt financial market liberalizations. The 1970s and 1980s saw almost all countries liberalize in terms of modernized security market policies, and less reliance on interest rate controls and credit controls. By 2005, all countries were ranked as fully liberalized or close to fully liberalized. These patterns dovetail with our estimated capital wedges for Asia, which shows a trend narrowing of the wedge over this same period. This narrowing is consistent with the persistent improvement in financial market liberalization enacted by these Asian countries over this period.

The role of capital controls, as estimated from the international wedge, is depicted in Figures 5 and 6. Figure 5 plots the international wedge from the pseudo planners problem while Figure 6 recovers the international wedge from the competitive equilibrium problem. Since all wedges are relative to the rest of the world, there are only two lines in these Figures. Figure 6 shows that the international wedge for Asia was greater than one in the early years of the sample. This means that Asia was faced with a tax on borrowing (or alternatively a subsidy on international savings) in the early years of the period (a number greater than one makes repayments on debts larger and hence more negative, and increases the return on foreign savings). Latin America, by contrast, had wedges that were frequently negative during this period, which acts as a subsidy on borrowing.

By the 1990s these wedges had largely converged. This is consistent with the pattern identified in Figure 1 which shows that capital flows to the two regions become more



Figure 5: The Cumulative International Wedge





Figure 6: The Competitive Equilibrium International Wedge

synchronized towards the end of the sample. Overall, the results for the international wedge are supportive of a role for capital controls, or other frictions in international capital markets, in discouraging capital flows into Asia and encouraging flows into Latin America.

6.2 Counterfactuals and Decompositions

We now conduct experiments to assess the impact of various policy changes on capital flows by removing the evolution of the wedges. For this exercise we will focus on the effect of the labor, capital and international wedges. Where the labor and capital wedges reflect domestic frictions and the international wedge reflects international frictions. The order in which we remove a wedge matters, and there are more than forty thousand ways (orderings) in which we can remove them. For computational reasons we will aproximate this number by removing the wedges in random order ten thousand times, and then average over all of these combinations. In order to quatinfy the impact of the labor and capital wedges (or remove them), we treat them parametrically and fix them at their initial value.¹ To quantify the impact of changes in international capital market imperfections, we treat the international wedge parametrically and fix its value to one. Note that every time we remove a wedge (fix it to its initial value and resolve the model) relative initial wealth will jump as well. This is undesirable. In order to maintain the initial wealth of each region constant throughout all the conterfactual

¹Following Chari, Kehoe and McGrattan (2007).

experiments, we iterate to find the initial jump in relative consumption.

Figures 7 and 8 show the counterfactual results for Latin America and Asia, respectively. In each period, the effect of all wedges in absolute value accounts for a 100% of the change in net-exports (the sum of the bars). A negative bar, means that had that wedge not been there, then there would have been capital inflows to the region. A positive bar, means that had that wedge not been in place then there would have been capital outflows to the region. As a result, the sign of the barchart indicates the direction in which each wedge was affecting capital flows.

Figure 7 shows the effect of removing its own wedges and an aggregate of all remainding wedges on Latin American net-exports. We can see that throughout the first half of the period, their capital and international wedge were promoting capital inflows, while their labor wedge was preventing even more capital from flowing in. During the second half of the period the roles of the wedges reverse. Their capital and international wedge were preventing capital from flowing into Latin America and the labor wedge was helping capital inflows.

The intuition behing these results is as follows. The Latin American labor wedge in the initial period is low compared to its values in the first half of the period and then its high. Thus, fixing the Latin American labor wedge at its initial level initially reduces and then increases the price of labor. Consequently, while the cost of labor is relatively low, Latin American hours worked and investment rise, attracting capital flows to finance a consumption boom. Then, when the cost of labor becomes relatively high, hours worked and investment decrease causing consumption to contract and capital to flow out. The pattern of the capital wedge in Latin America implies that the initial value is lower than values for the remainder of the 1950s through the 1980s. This means that through the 80's the cost of capital is lower, generating a large increase in investment and hours worked that is enough to increase consumption and save abroad. After the 1980's investment and hours flatten out and there are capital inflows to smooth consumption.

Interestingly enough, we see, that during the Latin American debt crises, the capital flow reversal that we observed would have been even larger if these frictions were not in place. Overall, we find that if we were to remove all domestic and international frictions, then Latin America would have received even larger inflows during the first decade and then would have experienced capital outflows.

Figure 8 shows the results of the counterfactual exercises for Asian net-exports. There are two graphs in the figure. The first graph shows the effect of removing their own wedges, and the second graph shows the result of removing the labor and capital wedge for ROW. As we can see, for the first decade, their own international wedge was preventing capital from flowing in but quantitatively its not playing a central role. After 1963, the Asian international wedge was actually encouraging capital to flow into the region.

From the first graph of the figure, we can see that the labor wedge plays a much





more prominent role during the first two decades, and that it was preventing capital from flowing in throughout the whole period. Note that by fixing the Asian labor wedge to its initial value, we are imposing a comparatively high tax on labor income, as this wedge declines by about 35 percent over time. This implies that in the counterfactual, labor input is reduced which in turn reduces incentives to invest in Asia. As a result, output and labor fall considerably compared to the data, and Asia receives substantial capital inflows which are used to smooth consumption.

The role of their capital wedge is smaller than that of the labor wedge, but it was encouraging capital inflows through the first half of the period and preveting capital from flowing in towards the end. For Asia, the initial capital wedge is low relative to its value for the rest of the 1950s through the 1970s and the intuition behind its effect its very much the same as for the Latin American counterfactual. Finally, we can see that all other wedges (from Latin America and ROW) played a significant role in preventing capital inflows to Asia, specially during the first twenty years.

The second graph of Figure 8 expands on this result. It shows that the capital wedge for ROW was preventing capital from flowing into Asia for the first two decades and a half, while the labor wedge was fostering capital inflows. However the effect of the capital wedge was larger, meaning that domestic wedges for ROW where preventing capital from flowing into Asia for this earlier part of the period. This result shows the great importance of the general equilibrium effects for understanding the direction of capital flows.

In summary, we find that both international and domestic wedges have had very large impacts on capital flows. For Latin American capital flows, domestic frictions have clearly been more important than international factors and for Asia domestic frictions also explain the relatively low capital inflows during the first two decades of our sample. Towards the end of the sample, international factors become more important for Asian capital flows even though at this point many countries have liberalized their international capital markets.

Tables 4 and 5 summarize the absolute relative contribution of the labor, capital and international wedges for capital flows in each decade of our sample.² Table 4 shows the results for Latin America. As we can see during the 50s and 60s, domestic conditions $(\tau_L^h \text{ plus } \tau_L^k)$ explain between 48% and 55% of the movements in capital flows, while international conditions (τ_L^B) only explain between 3% and 6%.

Table 5 shows that for Asia, during the decade of the 1950s domestic conditions $(\tau_A^h \text{ plus } \tau_A^k)$ were three times more important than international conditions (τ_A^B) and during the 1960s domestic frictions explained 21% percent of capital flows while international frictions only explained 13%. Towards the end of the sample international capital imperfections become between two and three times more important than domestic imperfections.

²Each number in the table is the decade average of the absolute marginal contribution of each

Figure 8: Net-Exports Counterfactuals for Asia





Wedge Contributions	1950s	1960s	1970s	1980s	1990s	2000s
$ au_R^h$	0.17	0.17	0.15	0.14	0.12	0.13
$ au_L^h$	0.36	0.30	0.25	0.27	0.38	0.38
$ au_A^h$	0.04	0.05	0.06	0.07	0.05	0.03
$ au_R^k$	0.15	0.15	0.14	0.13	0.15	0.15
$ au_L^k$	0.19	0.18	0.18	0.13	0.10	0.16
$ au_A^k$	0.03	0.04	0.04	0.05	0.03	0.02
$ au_L^B$	0.03	0.06	0.12	0.13	0.11	0.09
$ au_A^B$	0.03	0.04	0.07	0.08	0.06	0.04

 Table 4: Contribution of the different wedges for Latin American Net-Exports, by

 decade.

Wedge Contributions	1950s	1960s	1970s	1980s	1990s	2000s
$ au_R^h$	0.21	0.18	0.15	0.23	0.25	0.29
$ au_L^h$	0.11	0.10	0.08	0.08	0.06	0.06
$ au_A^h$	0.10	0.14	0.12	0.12	0.11	0.07
$ au_R^k$	0.41	0.30	0.15	0.19	0.24	0.28
$ au_L^k$	0.07	0.06	0.06	0.04	0.03	0.04
$ au_A^k$	0.05	0.07	0.05	0.02	0.02	0.04
$ au_L^B$	0.01	0.02	0.03	0.02	0.02	0.02
$ au_A^B$	0.04	0.13	0.34	0.31	0.28	0.20

 Table 5: Contribution of the different wedges for Asian Net-Exports, by decade.

7 Final Remarks

This paper applied an open economy business cycle accounting framework to analyze the size and pattern of domestic and international wedges and their impacts on the world economy. To our knowledge, this is the first systematic quantitative measurement of international capital market wedges, which is facilitated by the application of standard neoclassical growth theory. We find that domestic and international wedges are large, and that even modest differences in their evolution over time would have had very large impacts on capital flows, the location of production, and allocations.

Appendix

Appendix A

Consider a social planner who's problem is to choose state, date and country contingent sequences of C, K, H to maximize

$$E_0\left[\sum_j \chi_{jt}^C \sum_{t=0}^\infty \beta^t \left\{ \ln\left(\frac{C_{jt}}{N_{jt}}\right) - \chi_{jt}^I \chi_{jt}^H \frac{\psi}{1+\gamma} \left(\frac{h_{jt}N_{jt}}{N_{jt}}\right)^{1+\gamma} \right\} N_{jt} \right],$$

subject to a resource constraint for each state and date

$$\sum_{j} \left\{ C_{jt} + \chi_{jt}^{I} X_{jt} + G_{jt} \right\} = \sum_{j} \chi_{jt}^{I} A_{jt} K_{jt}^{\alpha} \left(h_{jt} N_{jt} \right)^{1-\alpha} + T_{t}^{SP}$$

and the capital evolution equations above. Here the χ are the social planner version of wedges (as in the competitive equilibrium problem, we normalize $\chi_{Rt}^C = 1$ for all t). Note that the investment wedge now appears in the utility function and the production function, as well as multiplying investment in the resource constraint.

After substituting and rearranging we obtain the intensive form social planners problem of maximizing

$$E_0\left[\sum_{t=0}^{\infty}\beta^t \left(\prod_{s=0}^t \eta_s\right) \sum_j \chi_{jt}^C \left\{\ln\left(c_{jt}\right) - \chi_{jt}^I \chi_{jt}^H \frac{\psi}{1+\gamma} h_{jt}^{1+\gamma}\right\} n_{jt}\right],$$

subject to sequences of

$$\sum_{j} \left\{ c_{jt} + \chi^{I}_{jt} x_{jt} + g_{jt} \right\} = \sum_{j} \chi^{I}_{jt} a_{jt} \pi_{t} k^{\alpha}_{jt} \left(h_{jt} n_{jt} \eta_{t} \right)^{1-\alpha} + t^{SP}_{t},$$

and the intensive form capital accumulation equation. The social planner takes the sequences of $t^{SP's}$ as constant. If in equilibrium, we suppose that these transfers "rebate"

wedge over the sum of the marginal contributions of all labor, capital and international wedges.

the "revenues" from the investment wedge, then we can write the sequence of constraints as

$$\sum_{j} \left\{ c_{jt} + z_t k_{jt+1} - (1-\delta) k_t - \phi\left(\frac{x_{jt}}{k_{jt}}\right) k_{jt} + g_{jt} \right\} = \sum_{j} a_{jt} \pi_t k_{jt}^{\alpha} \left(h_{jt} n_{jt} \eta_t\right)^{1-\alpha}.$$

The proof that the solution to the pseudo-planners problem attains the equilibrium of the competitive equilibrium problem follows from a straightforward comparison of the first order necessary (and sufficient) conditions for an optimum noting that the mapping between competitive equilibrium wedges τ and social planners wedges χ , for labor and investment are given by

$$\chi_{jt}^{H} = \frac{1}{1 - \tau_{jt}^{h}},$$
$$\frac{\chi_{jt+1}^{C}}{\chi_{jt}^{C}} \frac{\chi_{jt+1}^{I}}{\chi_{jt}^{I}} = 1 - \tau_{jt+1}^{K}.$$

For consumption, the first order condition for the social planners problem is

$$\theta_{jt} = \chi_{jt}^C,$$

and so will have the same form as in the CE problem as long as

$$\ln \chi_{jt+1}^C = \left(1 - \rho_j^C\right) \ln \chi_{jSS}^C + \rho_j^C \ln \chi_{jt}^C + \varepsilon_{jt+1}^C,$$

for $1 - \rho_j^C = \psi_{j1}$ and $\chi_{jSS}^C = \psi_{j0}$. Importantly, the ε_{jt} must have an autoregressive structure with the same parameters as the process for τ_{jt}^B (this is because the competitive equilibrium international wedge governs the change in the social planners international wedge).

One last technical difficulty needs to be dealt with. In order to use the pseudo social planners problem to study the effect of interventions in the competitive equilibrium problem, it is in general necessary to alter the initial conditions for the χ_{j0}^C in the social planners problem. That is, if we want to analyze the effect of an intervention in the competitive equilibrium economy *keeping initial wealth constant*, it is necessary for χ_j^C to "jump" with the intervention. This can be done using the relationship between bonds and real allocations of the intensive form competitive equilibrium problem

$$b_{jt} = -E \left[nx_{jt} + q_{t,t+1}z_t nx_{j,t+1} + q_{t,t+1}q_{t+1,t+2}z_t z_{t+1} nx_{j,t+2} + \dots \right],$$

where net exports are given by

$$nx_{jt} = y_{jt} - c_{jt} - x_{jt} - g_{jt}$$

Appendix B

Figures 9 to 13 show plots of the data used in the estimation.

Appendix C

Figure 14 shows the prior and posterior distributions of the estimated parameters together with the posterior mode.

Appendix D

Figure 15 plots the government wedge identified form the data.

Appendix E

References

- 1. An, Sungbae and Frank Schorfheide. 2007. "Bayesian analysis of dsge models." *Econometric Reviews*, 26(2-4):113-172.
- 2. Atkeson, Andrew and Tamim Bayoumi. 1993. "Do private capital markets insure regional risk? Evidence from the United States and Europe." *Open Economies Review*, 4:3, pp. 303-24.

 Table 6: Contribution of the different wedges for Latin American Consumption, by

 decade.

Wedge Contributions	1950s	1960s	1970s	1980s	1990s	2000s
$ au_R^h$	0.10	0.11	0.12	0.17	0.23	0.26
$ au_L^h$	0.51	0.50	0.46	0.35	0.24	0.17
$ au_A^h$	0.04	0.04	0.04	0.04	0.04	0.03
$ au_R^k$	0.13	0.08	0.08	0.16	0.22	0.26
$ au_L^k$	0.15	0.16	0.16	0.13	0.09	0.08
$ au_A^k$	0.03	0.03	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02
$ au_L^B$	0.03	0.05	0.09	0.09	0.12	0.14
$ au_A^B$	0.02	0.03	0.04	0.05	0.05	0.04

Table 7: Contribution of the different wedges for Asian Consumption, by decade.

Wedge Contributions	1950s	1960s	1970s	1980s	1990s	2000s
$ au_R^h$	0.24	0.20	0.14	0.25	0.28	0.31
$ au_L^h$	0.12	0.11	0.10	0.08	0.06	0.06
$ au_A^h$	0.07	0.07	0.05	0.02	0.02	0.02
$ au_R^k$	0.41	0.36	0.17	0.17	0.25	0.30
$ au_L^k$	0.08	0.07	0.08	0.05	0.03	0.04
$ au_A^k$	0.04	0.05	0.05	0.03	0.02	0.02
$ au_L^B$	0.01	0.02	0.04	0.02	0.02	0.03
$ au_A^B$	0.03	0.12	0.38	0.38	0.32	0.23

Table 8: Contribution of the different wedges for Latin American Output, by decade.

Wedge Contributions	1950s	1960s	1970s	1980s	1990s	2000s
$ au_R^h$	0.15	0.08	0.06	0.07	0.06	0.06
$ au_L^h$	0.28	0.50	0.53	0.51	0.49	0.47
$ au_A^h$	0.06	0.03	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.01
$ au_R^k$	0.16	0.07	0.06	0.07	0.08	0.08
$ au_L^k$	0.22	0.24	0.26	0.27	0.29	0.31
$ au_A^k$	0.05	0.02	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.01
$ au_L^B$	0.04	0.03	0.03	0.03	0.03	0.03
$ au_A^B$	0.04	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.01

Wedge Contributions	1950s	1960s	1970s	1980s	1990s	2000s
$ au_R^h$	0.22	0.15	0.23	0.24	0.23	0.27
$ au_L^h$	0.12	0.10	0.08	0.07	0.06	0.06
$ au_A^h$	0.18	0.29	0.17	0.20	0.21	0.15
$ au_R^k$	0.30	0.21	0.25	0.24	0.23	0.26
$ au_L^k$	0.08	0.07	0.04	0.03	0.03	0.04
$ au_A^k$	0.06	0.07	0.10	0.12	0.14	0.16
$ au^B_L$	0.02	0.02	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.01
$ au_A^B$	0.04	0.10	0.12	0.09	0.08	0.06

Table 9: Contribution of the different wedges for Asian Output, by decade.

Table 10: Contribution of the Wedges, sample average

		Wedge									
Variable	$ au_R^h$	$ au_L^h$	$ au_A^h$	$ au_R^k$	$ au_L^k$	$ au_A^k$	$ au_L^B$	$ au_A^B$			
C_R	0.38	0.08	0.02	0.39	0.05	0.01	0.02	0.05			
C_L	0.16	0.38	0.04	0.15	0.13	0.02	0.08	0.04			
C_A	0.23	0.09	0.05	0.28	0.06	0.03	0.02	0.24			
Y_R	0.33	0.07	0.01	0.51	0.04	0.02	0.01	0.02			
Y_L	0.08	0.46	0.03	0.09	0.26	0.02	0.03	0.02			
Y_A	0.22	0.08	0.20	0.25	0.05	0.11	0.01	0.08			
NX_R	0.22	0.16	0.06	0.25	0.10	0.03	0.02	0.14			
NX_L	0.15	0.32	0.05	0.14	0.16	0.04	0.09	0.05			
NXA	0.21	0.08	0.11	0.26	0.05	0.04	0.02	0.22			

- 3. Bayoumi, Tamim and Andrew K. Rose. 1993. "Domestic savings and intranational capital flows." *European Economic Review*, 37:6, pp. 1197-202.
- 4. Balboa M, Fracchia A. 1959. Fixed Reproducible Capital in Argentina, 1935-55. Review of Income and Wealth 8: 274-92
- 5. Barelli P, de Abreu Pessôa S. 2003. Inada conditions imply that production function must be asymptotically Cobb–Douglas. Economics Letters 81: 361-63
- Bernanke, Ben S. and Refet Gurkaynak. 2001. "Is Growth Exogenous? Taking Mankiw, Romer and Weil Seriously." NBER Macroeconomics Annual.
- Berry TS. 1988. Production and Population Since 1789: revised GNP Series in Constant Dollars. Bostwick Paper 6
- 8. Bianchi A, Nohara T. 1988. A Comparative Study of Economic Development Between Asia and Latin America. Tokyo, Japan: Institute of Developing Economies
- 9. Bureau of Economic Analysis. 2003. Fixed Assets and Consumer Durable Goods in the United States, 1925-97: U.S. Department of Commerce
- Butlin NG, Sinclair WA. 1986. Australian Gross Domestic Product 1788-1860: Estimates, Sources and Methods. Australian Economic History Review 26: 126-47
- Calomiris CW, Hanes C. 1998. Consistent Output Series for the Antebellum and Postbellum Periods: Issues and Preliminary Results. In Business Cycles Since 1820, ed. TJO Dick, pp. 15-27. Cheltenham, UK: Edward Elgar.
- 12. Canova, Fabio. 1998. "Detrending and business cycle facts." *Journal of Monetary Economics*, 41(3):475–512.
- Caselli, Francesco and James Feyrer. 2007. "The Marginal Product of Capital." Quarterly Journal of Economics, 122:2, pp. 535-68.
- Chari VV, Kehoe PJ, McGrattan ER. 2007. Business Cycle Accounting. *Econo*metrica 75: 781-836
- Cairncross A. 1975. Home and foreign investment, 1870-1913 : studies in capital accumulation. Clifton [N.J.]: A. M. Kelly. xvi, 251 p. pp.
- Chinn, Menzie D. and Hiro Ito. 2006. "What matters for financial development? Capital controls, institutions, and interactions." *Journal of Development Economics*, 81:1, pp. 163-92.

- 17. Cogley, Timothy and James M. Nason. 1995. "Effects of the hodrick-prescott filter on trend and difference stationary time series: Implications for business cycle research." Journal of Economic Dynamics and Control. 19(1-2):253-278.
- Cole HL, Ohanian LE. 2004. New Deal Policies and the Persistence of the Great Depression: A General Equilibrium Analysis. *Journal of Political Economy* 112: 779-816
- Contador CR, Haddad CL. 1975. Produto Real, Moeda e Preços: A Experiência Brasileira no Período 1861-1970. Revista Brasileira de Estatística 36: 407-40
- Crucini, Mario J. 1999. "On International and National Dimensions of Risk Sharing." *Review of Economics and Statistics*, 81:1, pp. 73-84.
- 21. Crucini, Mario J. and Gregory Dawson Hess. 1999. "International and Intranational Risk Sharing." *CESifo Working Paper*, 227.
- 22. Della Paolera G, Taylor AM, Bózzoli CG. 2003. Historical Statistics. In A new economic history of Argentina, ed. G Della Paolera, AM Taylor, pp. 376-85. Cambridge ; New York: Cambridge University Press
- Dooley, Michael, Jeffrey A. Frankel, and Donald J. Mathieson. 1987. "International Capital Mobility: What Do Saving-Investment Correlations Tell Us?"" *IMF Staff Papers*, 34:3, pp. 503-30.
- 24. Eckstein A. 1955. National Income and Capital Formation in Hungary, 1900-1950. Review of Income and Wealth 5: 152-223
- 25. Edison, Hali J. and Francis E. Warnock. 2003. "A simple measure of the intensity of capital controls " *Journal of Empirical Finance* 10:1-2, pp. 81-103.
- Feinstein CH. 1972. National income, expenditure and output of the United Kingdom, 1855-1965. Cambridge [Eng.]: University Press. viii, 244 p. pp.
- Feldstein, Martin. 1983. "Domestic saving and international capital movements in the long run and the short run." *European Economic Review*, 21:1-2, pp. 129-51.
- Feldstein, Martin and Charles Yuji Horioka. 1980. "Domestic Saving and International Capital Flows." *Economic Journal*, 90:358, pp. 314-29.
- 29. Feldstein, Martin S. and Philippe Bachetta. 1992. "National Saving and International Investment." *NBER Working Paper*, 3164.

- Fernandez-Villaverde, Jesus and Juan F. Rubio-Ramirez. 2007. "Estimating macroeconomic models: A likelihood approach." *Review of Economic Studies*, 74(4):1059–1087.
- Frankel, Jeffrey A. 1992. "Measuring International Capital Mobility: A Review." *American Economic Review*, 82:2, pp. 197-202.
- 32. Gallman RE. 1966. Gross National Product in the United States, 1834-1909. In Output, Employment, and Productivity in the United States After 1800, ed. DS Brady, pp. 3-76. New York: Columbia University Press
- Gollin, Douglas. 2002. "Getting Income Shares Right." Journal of Political Economy, 110:2, pp. 458-74.
- 34. Gourinchas, Pierre-Olivier and Olivier Jeanne. 2007. "Capital Flows to Developing Countries: The Allocation Puzzle." University of California - Berkely Working Paper.
- Harberger, Arnold C. 1978. "Perspectives on Capital and Technology in Less Developed Countries," in *Contemporary Economic Analysis*. M. J. Artis and A. R. Nobay eds. London.
- Harberger, Arnold C. 1980. "Vignettes on the World Capital Market." American Economic Review, 70:2, pp. 331-37.
- 37. IMF (2012), "The Liberalization and Management of Capital Flows: An Institutional View", *IMF Staff Paper*, November.
- 38. Jayadev, Arjun. 2007. "Capital account openness and the labour share of income." *Cambridge Journal of Economics*.
- 39. Jones, Charles I. 2003. "Growth, Capital Shares, and a New Perspective on Production Functions." University of California Berkely Working Paper.
- Kehoe PJ, Perri F. 2002. International Business Cycles with Endogenous Incomplete Markets. Econometrica 70: 907-28
- King, Robert G. and Ross Levine. 1994. "Capital fundamentalism, economic development, and economic growth." *Carnegie-Rochester Conference Series*, 40, pp. 259-92.
- 42. Leacy FH, Statistics Canada., Social Science Federation of Canada. 1999. *Historical statistics of Canada*. Ottawa: Published by Statistics Canada in joint sponsorship with the Social Science Federation of Canada

- 43. Lee, Kang-Kook and Arjun Jayadev. 2005. "Capital Account Liberalization, Growth and the Labor Share of Income: Reviewing and Extending the Crosscountry Evidence," in *Capital Flight and Capital Controls in Developing Countries.* Gerald A. Epstein ed. Northampton: Edward Elgar, pp. 15-57.
- 44. Lewis, Karen K. 1996. "What Can Explain the Apparent Lack of International Consumption Risk Sharing?" *Journal of Political Economy*, 104:2, pp. 267-97.
- 45. Lewis, Karen K. 2000. "Why do stocks and consumption imply such different gains from international risk sharing?" *Journal of International Economics*, 52:1, pp. 1-35
- 46. Litina A, Palivos T. 2008. Do Inada conditions imply that production function must be asymptotically Cobb–Douglas? A comment. Economics Letters 99: 498-99
- 47. Lucas RE, Jr. 1990. Why Doesn't Capital Flow from Rich to Poor Countries? American Economic Review 80: 92-96
- 48. Maddock R, McLean IW, eds. 1987. *The Australian Economy in the Long Run.* Cambridge: Cambridge University Press
- 49. Mamalakis M. 1978. *Historical statistics of Chile : national accounts.* Westport, Conn.: Greenwood Press
- 50. Miniane, Jacques. 2004. "A new set of measures on capital account restrictions." *IMF Staff Papers*, 51:2, pp. 276-308.
- 51. Mitchell BR. 2003a. International historical statistics : Africa, Asia & Oceania, 1750-2000. New York: Palgrave Macmillan. xix, 1113 p. pp.
- Mitchell BR. 2003b. International historical statistics : the Americas, 1750-2000. Basingstoke, Hampshire ; New York: Palgrave Macmillan. xv, 830 p. pp.
- 53. Mitchell BR. 2003c. International historical statistics. Europe, 1750-2000. New York: Palgrave Macmillan. xvii, 960 p. pp.
- 54. Mizoguchi T. Estimate of Long-Term National Accounts Statistics of Taiwan: 1912-1990. Hiroshima University of Economics Working Paper
- Obstfeld, Maurice. 1986. "Capital Mobility in the World Economy, Theory and Measurement." Carnegie-Rochester Conference Series, 24, pp. 55-104.

- 56. Obstfeld, Maurice. 1989. "How Integrated are World Capital Markets?, Some New Tests," in *Debt, Stabilization and Development*. Guillermo A. Calvo, Ronald Findlay, Pettis Kouris and J. Braga de Macedo eds. Oxford: Basil Blackwell, pp. 134-59.
- Obstfeld, Maurice. 1993. "International Capital Mobility in the 1990s." NBER Working Paper, 4534.
- 58. Obstfeld, Maurice. 1994. "Are Industrial-Country Consumption Risks Globally Diversified?," in *Capital Mobility: The Impact on Consumption, Investment and Growth.* L. Leiderman and Assaf Razin eds. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- 59. Ohanian LE, Wright MLJ. 2010. Capital Flows and Macroeconomic Performance: Lessons from the Golden Era of International Finance. *American Economic Review* 100: 68-72.
- 60. Ohanian, LE, Wright MLJ 2007. Where Did Capital Flow? Fifty Years of International Rate of Return Differentials and Capital Flows. UCLA Working Paper.
- Ohkawa K, Rosovsky H. 1973. Japanese economic growth; trend acceleration in the twentieth century. Stanford, Calif.: Stanford University Press. xvi, 327 p. pp.
- Ohkawa K, Shinohara M, Meissner L. 1979. Patterns of Japanese economic development; a quantitative appraisal. New Haven: Yale University Press. xiv, 411 p. pp.
- 63. Ostry et al (2010), "Capital Inflows: The Role of Controls", *IMF Position Note*, 19 February.
- 64. Ostry et al (2011), "Managing Capital Inflows: What Tools to Use?", *IMF Staff Discussion Note*, 5 April.
- 65. Ostry et al (2012), "Multilateral Aspects of Managing the Capital Account", *IMF Discussion Note*, 7 September.
- 66. Patriota A. 1961. The economic development of Brazil; a historical and quantitative study. [Stanford, Calif.: Hispanic American Studies, Stanford University. v, 61 p. pp.
- 67. Platt DCM. 1977. Business imperialism, 1840-1930 : an inquiry based on British experience in Latin America. Oxford: Clarendon Press. xv, 449 p. pp.

- Pyo HK. 1996. Historical Statistics of Korea: Investment and Capital Stock. Seoul: Institute of Economic Research, Seoul National University
- Quinn, Dennis. 1997. "The Correlates of Change in International Financial Regulation." American Political Science Review, 91:3, pp. 531-51.
- Rhode PW. 2002. Gallman's Annual Output Series for the United States, 1834-1909. National Bureau of Economic Research Working Paper Series No. 8860
- 71. Sinn, Stefan. 1992. "Saving-Investment Correlations and Capital Mobility: On the Evidence from Annual Data." *Economic Journal*, 102:414, pp. 1162-70.
- 72. Stone I. 1999. The global export of capital from Great Britain, 1865-1914 : a statistical survey. Houndmills, Basingstoke, Hampshire New York: Macmillan ; St. Martin's Press. xi, 430 p. pp.
- Tamirisa, Natalia T. 1999. "Exchange and Capital Controls as Barriers to Trade." IMF Staff Papers, 46:1, pp. 69-88.
- 74. Taylor, Alan M. 1996. "International Capital Mobility in History: The Saving-Investment Relationship." *NBER Working Paper*, 5743.
- Taylor, Alan M. 1994. "Domestic Saving and International Capital Flows Reconsidered." NBER Working Paper, 4892.
- Tesar, Linda L. 1991. "Savings, Investment and International Capital Flows." Journal of International Economics, 31:1-2, pp. 55-78.
- 77. Urquhart MC, Buckley KAH, Canadian Political Science Association., Social Science Research Council of Canada. 1965. *Historical statistics of Canada*. Cambridge [Eng.]: Cambridge University Press. xv, 672 p. pp.
- Urquhart MC. 1993. Gross national product, Canada, 1870-1926 : the derivation of estimates. Kingston, Ont. [Canada]; Buffalo, N.Y.: McGill-Queen's University Press. [ix], 714 p. pp.
- 79. Vamplew W. 1987. Australians: Historical Statistics. Sydney: Fairfax, Syme and Weldon Associates
- 80. Van Wincoop, Eric. 1999. "How big are potential welfare gains from international risksharing? ." Journal of International Economics, 47:1, pp. 109-35.
- van Wincoop, Eric. 1994. "Welfare gains from international risksharing " Journal of Monetary Economics, 34:2, pp. 175-200.
- 82. World Bank. 2005. Where Is the Wealth of Nations? Measuring Capital for the XXI Century. Washington, D.C.: World Bank.